
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Thursday, November 5th, 2015.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member




Steven Kessler, Board Member




Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there is a change to the agenda tonight.  We will be pulling the Mongoose Inc. Abee Rose application for tonight, per the applicant and we will reschedule it for our December meeting.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we remove from the agenda the Mongoose-Abee Rose application for tonight.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF OCTOBER 6, 2015:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting of October 6th.
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated no questions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s probably only the second time Bob.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 12-94    a.
Letter dated October 19, 2015 from Eugenia Tzoannopoulos, Regional Developer requesting Planning Board approval for a change of use at the former Blockbuster Video tenant space to a therapeutic massage clinic known as Massage Envy located at the Cortlandt Town Center.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do we have anybody here?

Mr. Daniel Franca stated I’m the franchisee who will be managing the clinic in Cortlandt Town Center.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you want to discuss what you’re doing there, what you’re proposing?

Mr. Daniel Franca responded the clinic is a massage clinic.  Massage Envy is a franchise that has more than a thousand clinics in the country.  Here in Westchester it’s going to be the fifth clinic that we’re opening and the basic concept is to offer massages to members of the Massage Envy in the region.

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos stated I apologize.  I could not find a way in.  Egenia Tzoannopoulos, I’m the Regional Developer for Massage Envy.  I’m just walking in.  I really apologize that I’m late.  Am I just giving an overview of the concept?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, just a brief couple of minutes.


Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos stated we are a national franchise.  We’re at 1,100 plus locations now in 49 states.  I’ve been a Regional Developer for, this is the 9th year.  I manage the Westchester county location region, Connecticut, Bristol County, Mass. and Rhode Island.  This would be the 26th location that we’ve opened up.  We’re a therapeutic massage, therapeutic and neuro-muscular massage and skincare organization.  All of our therapists and estheticians are licensed by the State or municipality.  It varies depending upon where you live.  We have a national membership database that spans across the country.  So, if you’re a member in one location, you can receive massages or skincare at any location.  We have 1.5 million members across the country.  We’re the largest national franchise in the country and the largest spa as well.  We typically employ anywhere from 12 to 15 massage therapists when we first open then along with that, it’s going to be 4 front desk associates who help with booking appointments and insuring the operations are smooth but 4 or 5 skincare estheticians and the rest is obviously clientele.  What makes us different than most spas is we don’t have showers and it’s more an affordable way to receive massage on a frequent basis or skincare on a frequent basis.  Most of our clients and customers are coming in for about that hour timeframe and we book on different – we book on quarter hours, half hours, hours so this way it’s not a full in-and-out with everyone coming in at the same time.  Typically, we are in shopping centers just like Cortlandt Town Center.  That’s how every single one of the 23 locations; we’ve got two more opening in the next couple of weeks in my region, and parking has never really been a concern just because we’re staggered and you’re not going to always have 12 to 15 therapy rooms going on at the same time because everything is staggered.  You’re not going to have all your employees in at the same time either.  We are primarily an evenings and weekends business so that’s when we get most of our business.  Other than the massage therapy and skincare, we offer retail products: candles and Murad is the product that we utilize with our skincare concept as well so we offer that.  Our build out is pretty costly.  It’s really professional and it’s very well received by the community because it’s typically pretty expensive to receive massages and our cost is a fraction of that.  It’s therapeutic so it’s about getting the frequency.  I’ve been doing this for 9 years and the locations that we have are all very successful.  As an organization, where I said over 1,100 clinics or locations and we only had about 10 closures in the last 12 years of being open.  All of our therapists – we go through a very rigorous training.  Everyone’s licensed.  We run background checks on all of them.  Professionalism is really important in our business: all of our guidelines as well when we’re training our massage therapists or our skincare specialists.  We have very conservative draping because we want to make sure that we’re providing safety to our clients and I think that’s a really important component, especially in this business.  Massage therapy, as you know, there’s some negativity out there because it’s long term but as an organization we really made strides to change that and really provide protection to the community and our own employees.  That kind of sums it up.  Are there any questions about the concept or what this is about?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked how many employees will you have there at any one time?  What’s the maximum number?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded maximum I would say, you’d probably have about 12 to 15 max.  It takes a while to get to a place where you’re busy, busy.  It’s a ramp-up period.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated okay, thank you.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked you said all of the therapists are licensed.  Could you just describe what/who actually gets licensed?  I assume not all the employees and of those employees, who licenses them?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded as a massage therapist you have to be license by the State of New York to receive your massage therapy license and the same for estheticians.  They do have to go to schooling and it’s a thousand hours in the State of Connecticut so they have to attend school and pass boards, an exam, in order for them to be license.  The State of New York has to do that.  We will not hire anyone unless they are under that jurisdiction and whatever municipal or if there are any other additional certification that you guys require, we of course, would abide to that too.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I’m a little unclear about this.  The estheticians and therapists are certified in Connecticut?
Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded no, in New York.  We can only hire in New York here because this is New York.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so the thousand hours is New York?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded that’s correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated one of the issues we discussed at the work session was the parking capacity and you say you would employ max 12 to 15 – would that be at one time there would be 12 to 15 employees for parking?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded that’s typically when you’re busy at full – it takes a while to get to that point.  That’s when you’re at maturity a little bit more.  At one point in time, that could be but it’s probably down the road a couple of years before you get there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we were concerned with the volume of business traffic at your neighbors: Panera and Moe’s.  The point about the parking configuring and parking for employees, there is the part towards the back over by the tree line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I discussed with the mall manager and if you would like that, he thinks it would be a good idea.  Obviously, he’s looking out for all of his tenants as well.  He has no problem working with the applicant in that back corner, sort of over near the rocks and trees to dedicate some employee parking.
Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded we don’t have a problem with that.  That happens in a lot of the centers so we reserve more of the upfront parking for clients.  That’s not an issue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I have a question: how many, on average, how many clients are coming in during the day hours?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded again, we stagger them and the average, the hour is, in hours, the time limit that someone’s typically there is an hour and 15 minutes so if you’re thinking we’re open 13 hours a day during the week you technically, if you filled all of the rooms that’s a lot but you wouldn’t want people coming in-and-out.  At any given point in time, let’s say at our peak, you’d want to know how many clients would be there?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes, during the day, you said most of your clients are coming in in the evenings so I’m just curious as to your daylight hours, daytime.

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded daytime hours?  You’ll probably have, I would say during the daytime, maximum 3 or 4 appointments at the same time during peak, max. 3.  It’s really not kind of a morning – usually our shifts are like I said, they’re broken out so we don’t have several people in at the same time because we have a process of welcoming them and making sure that they’re familiarized with what we do and we customize their session for them, etc, etc, so I would say max clients during a peak time day, I would say it would probably be 3 people at the same time.

Mr. Peter Daly asked when does your peak time period really start?

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos responded it’s usually anywhere – I would say it’s about 3 to 4 o’clock and then usually it’s until about 7 and then it dies down again 8 to 10.  If the therapists aren’t there then you can’t book appointments.  It’s all contingent upon the amount of layer of supply you have. 

Mr. Peter Daly stated that’s true.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other questions, concerns?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we approve this change of use with the condition of parking that we recommend that the parking be reserved for employees.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on the question, I think we’ve talked via email that you will have possibly a lengthy process with our Building Department for the fit out on the inside of the building so this is clearing you with respect to the use and now you get to deal with Ken and the parking.

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos stated everything else.  So, we start doing our plans and going through the standard town process.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Eugenia Tzoannopoulos stated thank you.  Again, my apologies that I was late.  I apologize.  Thank you.

PB 21-03    b.
Letter dated October 21, 2015 from Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. requesting Planning Board approval of façade improvements to the A & P grocery store for a conversion to a Super Foodtown Market as shown on a drawing entitled “Façade with Roof Sign and Other Signage” prepared by Ruitenberg Lind Design Group latest revision dated October 21, 2105 and a drawing entitled “Super Foodtown Signage & Façade Change” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. dated October 15, 2015 (see prior PB 21-08)

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated good evening.  As you know, A&Ps are being taken over by other stores.  This particular A&P in Croton is being taken over by Foodtown.  They’re going to greatly improve the store there that’s been kind of going downhill.  This is not just a regular Foodtown, it’s a Super Foodtown.  So, it’s better than a Foodtown.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked the difference being what?  It’s just the size of it right?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated it’s not a change of use.  It’s a supermarket going to supermarket.  We’re here because they need to put the signs in right away.  They plan on moving in there within a week or something like that.  The signs that they want to put up are larger than are permitted by the sign Ordinance.  We are putting up temporary signs.  That’s what we’re here for, for your approval for the temporary signs.  We will make an application, or if we haven’t already, to the Zoning Board for the full size signs.  If they give us that Variance, we will be back here again so you can approve the full size signs right now as well.  There is a façade change.  They’re going to put a couple of peaks on the roof.  I think you have that plan.  Other than that, that’s basically it.  The plans I sent you are fairly complete.  There’s no site plan changes.  There’s just the sign changes and the façade.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we got something in our packets tonight from Art Clemens.
Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated you should have a picture.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s up on the screen.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated you should have this.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we got a memo from the Architectural Review Council and they decided that they would have a recommended approval based on the material that you submitted.  I do believe we have an approving motion.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it would be approved by motion.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we approve by motion subject to Variances from the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated thank you.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and just to be clear Ralph, you don’t have to come back to the Planning Board for the signs.  The Planning Board, by their approval, just making clear, is approving the concept of the sign;, both the design and the ultimate size are sort of reviewed by the Zoning Board and the AARC so you’re all set.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s just subject to this.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I know it’s not on the application but maybe you would know. the condition of the parking lot in the long range:  Do you know if the new owners…

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded I don’t know what you mean by the parking…

Mr. Robert Foley asked do they have plans to resurface that parking area?

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco responded it was just restriped.  I believe I did hear the CEO say that they wanted to seal it but that was it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we did meet a while ago and it may not have even been with Foodtown, it may be with a different group but there was talk about – we mentioned redoing the whole parking lot, landscaping but given the bankruptcies and trying to get something in there, at least for the time being, this is suitable.

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated we know that it will be much better, let’s put it that way.  Are we done?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we haven’t voted yet.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Ralph Mastromonaco stated thank you very much.  Good night.
PB 10-15    c.
Memo dated October 23, 2015 from Town Clerk Jo-Ann Dyckman transmitting the 2016 Sustainable Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file.
Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I mentioned at the work session, just on the question, is that you will get a formal referral as part of the SEQRA process and it’ll be back on another agenda for you to give more formal comments back to the Town Board.  They’re going to refer it out formally at their November meeting.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
RESOLUTIONS:
PB 8-15      a.
Application of John Argiros for a lot line adjustment between two lots located at 26 Forest Lane and 18 Forest Lane as shown on a drawing entitled “Lot Line Adjustment – John Argiros” prepared by Joel Greenberg, R.A. dated September 15, 2015.

Mr. John Klarl stated I’m going to recuse myself.
Mr. Nicholas Fusco stated I work for Architectural Visions and Joel Greenberg.  I’m here representing John Argiros.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I know you’re there.  Did you need to say anything because…

Mr. Nicholas Fusco responded no.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution #17-15.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll be getting a copy of that Resolution in the mail.

Mr. Nicholas Fusco responded okay, thank you very much.

PB 4-15      b.
Application of MJD Contracting for Preliminary Plat Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for a 2 lot minor subdivision of an approximately 2 acre parcel of property located at 16 Hillcrest Avenue, near Grexa Place, as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Sketch Integrated Plot Plan, Tree Plan and Details and Profiles” prepared by John Karell Jr., P.E. latest revision dated September 4, 2015.

Ms. Lisa Cozzi stated good evening, Lisa Cozzi with MJD Contracting.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you want to say anything?

Ms. Lisa Cozzi responded no.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 18-15 in favor of granting this application.

Seconded.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated just one thing, just to note that in the Resolution you talk about protecting the few trees that are worth protecting that Trevor noted in his report during the construction. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ve already had some discussions with Mr. Karell.  He’ll come in some time shortly with Mike.  We’ll go over the specific details that needed to be added to the improvement drawing.  We’ll pull those from our Ordinance.  Maybe we’ll ask Trevor some of his opinions but it will be covered.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated okay, thanks.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other questions?

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Lisa Cozi stated thank you.

PB 5-15      c.
Application of Teatown Lake Reservation Inc. for renewal of a Special Permit for a Private Nature Preserve to conduct a summer camp program and a weekday public program for property located on the north side of Teatown Road, approximately 3,000 feet east of Quaker Ridge Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Special Permit Map, Cliffdale Farm North” prepared by Ralph G. Mastromonaco, P.E. dated July 23, 2010. (see prior PB 10-10)

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we approve Resolution 19-15 for the 5-year Special Permit.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll see you in 2020.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated some of us will.



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED):

PB 1-15      a.
Public Hearing: Application of Montauk Student Transport, LLC, for the property of Worth Properties, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a school bus depot with a total of 187 parking spaces, a maximum of 92 parking spaces for full and van size buses and 95 parking spaces for passenger vehicles, a fuel storage and dispensing facility and the use of the existing 4,200 sq. ft. garage/office facility and storage barn building for a business office, employee lounge and garage for light service and maintenance located on a 4.98 acre parcel of property at 301 6th Street as shown on a 9 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Montauk Student Transport, LLC” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin, III, P.E. latest revision dated May 15, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before we begin getting comments from the residents in the area, I just wanted to note that this application will be pulled as of tonight from our agenda until further notification, probably sometime in early January it will come back.  Apparently, the Town and the applicant are having discussions and we’ve been asked to pull it until some kind of resolution is, or not, is made.  We invite the residents in the area to come up and address whatever concerns you have but just for your knowledge and for the record as well, this will be adjourned until maybe sometime in early January.

Ms. Rosemarie Muscolo stated I live in Verplanck at 205 Broadway.  I did hear late yesterday afternoon that there was some discussions with the Town attorney in regards to some modifications of the plan and so I do appreciate the Town hearing us here who want to still express our concerns that this project is still a potential and having just lately learned of the adjournment have still our concerns and would like to share them with you.  Many of you have seen me here a few times and so I will just briefly review my concerns and I’m sure you have my notes on record.  It’s hard to believe that it was April of this past year that we first learned of this and I sent my first letter to you with my concerns but just to recap: the applicant chose to start the operations without permission, without the Special Permits he needs to operate this kind of a business in Verplanck and has expanded the use of the property during his year and a half or so of operation and brought in a variety of other buses not labeled Montauk Student Transport.  Despite initially claiming buses would run just 180 days a year, they did run through the summer and many late evenings as they are finding their way back into the depot after 7 o’clock at night.  They don’t seem to follow the guidelines and rules now.  Why would we think that after approvals are granted, if they are granted, that anything would change and if the use of the facility is expanded and permitted, would that change and why would that be different?  As I mentioned in one of my prior statements in researching Montauk Student Transport, I discovered a variety of entities which appear to be based out of the same location on Long Island with same and similar names with a litany of court filings; some settled, some not, many judgments; some open, some recently closed and a recently filed City of Peekskill judgment for more than $20,000 from last September that’s still open as of today when I checked.  My concern at the last public hearing was this company could not put up the funds for the traffic study that this board requested and as far as I understand that traffic has not yet in fact been done.  But, as a lay person, one can calculate that there will be approximately 750 vehicle trips per day through the hamlet of Verplanck if the bus depot, as it’s proposed is allowed.  Comparing that to the 2012 Westchester County Traffic Study in Verplanck, which I gave you the details of several months ago, that would be nearly a 30% increase in traffic through Verplanck.  Totally unacceptable in any community let alone the small community of Verplanck.  The Town Code defines the MD district where this is located as Designed Industrial: “intended to permit, encourage industrial development compatible commercial activities that will so be located and designed as to constitute a harmonious and appropriate part of the physical development of the town.”  Let me repeat that: “harmonious” or in other words, balanced and proportioned and compatible.  In my opinion, and that of many others, a never ending caravan of buses sneaking their way through the hamlet of Verplanck is hardly harmonious and is certainly not appropriate.  I would urge the Planning Board to consider what an appropriate use of such a lovely spot on the riverfront would be and I don’t think anybody would consider a 92 parking area bus depot for buses and another 90 some odd vehicles is it.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Bernie Vaughey stated good evening.  Similar to Rosemarie, I’ve been up here before.  My name is Bernard Vaughey.  I also live on Broadway in Verplanck.  Previously, I’ve spoken about this project and I must repeat an earlier statement I made and I continue to believe is true.  Unless you deny this application in its entirety, Montauk Student Transport Company operations will have profound negative impact on the adjacent, adjoining neighborhoods, the town infrastructure and the environment now and for years to come.  At a meeting two years ago, I inquired about information on the past traffic for this property.  That information was promised two meetings previously to that and it was discussed in the applicant’s June 19th meeting but I’ve yet to find this information presented.  Why can’t this information be provided rather than be delayed further for a supposed inclusion and a larger document of response.  Provide the information now as it becomes available.  How much more delay is this board going to allow?  The Town appears to be kicking the can down the road.  When will that stop?  When does the board say ‘enough is enough?’  At the last meeting it was discussed that a standstill agreement, whatever that is, exists and allows the applicant to more than double the pre-existing 18,000 square foot parking area to approximately 39,000 square feet; more than double the space when Montauk took ownership.  When will the violations ticket stop work orders for parking buses without an approved site plan, enlarging the parking lot without approval and violating a stop work order be addressed?  What is the incentive for the applicant to address issues, any issues if everything related to his lack of a site plan violations and tickets are delayed, deferred or joined but he is allowed to continue to operate?  Would you or I be allowed to operate a business on our property without approvals?  I drove by the site today.  When was the last time it rained? Before noontime today.  Why is there still water at the entrance to the parking lot?  Is the current lot being maintained and drained properly?  The pipeline people – SPECTRA, which we all – that’s another issue, but SPECTRA at least has construction entrances for their work areas.  Where are the construction entrances for the Montauk properties?  I have pictures here that show mud, dirt and dust that the buses are leaving on 6th Street and beyond.  There is no construction entrance to either one of their driveways coming in or out.  Why is the applicant not addressing this and other issues while their application review is ongoing?  They’ve disturbed an acre or more of land.  Aren’t silt fences, hay bales and other pollution issues required to be addressed?  If so, where are they?  Aren’t pollution and construction standards still required especially if the applicant is dragging mud and dirt onto the travel way?  It’s my understanding the traffic study is yet to be performed.  How much longer must we wait?  Once the weather turns bad and we have snow on the ground, is it appropriate to conduct this traffic study or will that result in yet another delay, more kicking the can and allowing the continued operation for this facility without an approved site plan.  Will this be another example of not being to do the work due to seasonal limitations but the applicant is still allowed to continue to operate?  With the planned traffic study: do we have any ideas as to what routes are being reviewed?  Is it limited to one or are multiple routes being evaluated?  Remember, Broadway was not built to any traffic standard and it does not have sidewalks.  Sixth Street and Kings Ferry Road were the original routes for the trolley to Verplanck from Peekskill.  That’s concrete pavement with a large portion of the road having sidewalks.  Sixth Street and Kings Ferry need to be evaluated to determine if it’s better suited for the increased traffic volumes and loadings.  As I’ve said before, is there any limit as to the duration of how long Montauk Student Transport will be allowed to operate without an approved site plan?  If there is no limit, could it be feasible for the applicant to continue to operate without a site plan and not making any investment to the property?  I believe they’re in their second year.  What is to prevent us all from being here at the same point when they’re in their third or fourth year?  Is there any further information on historical view that the applicant had done?  Does the Town or the County Historian have any comments?  Did the state actually review the correct location or database?  Did they look at Cortlandt with a ‘t’ Cortlandt with a ‘d’ or what?  Because their report said Cortlandt.  It didn’t say Verplanck.  Has anyone familiar with the Hudson Valley brick-making industry looked at those brick structures?  The delays that we’ve had to date and the adjournment should give the Town or a County Historian time to find out what these structures are from a party other than the applicant’s source before proposing to eliminate this history from our future generations.  I hope the town has used the delays to date and future delays to do further investigations and not accept the conclusions of the applicant’s report with no further investigations – the applicants report that says ‘further investigations are not recommended.’  There’s an indication that the existing septic system may be salvageable.  What is that evaluation based on?  Do we know what kind of septic fields were present and how old these fields are?  Were they the old clay tiles or something else?  Did that septic evaluation take into account the work without an approved site plan?  With the removal of the grass, excavation forum placement is sub-base and the heavy equipment on that reduced cover for those septic fields are now the parking of vehicles over that system.  How can anyone be certain that the existing system will handle the needs of the drivers and the monitors and staff?  This site plan is ever approved and this area is paved, how will any failures of the existing fields be detected before the effluent discharges and enters the river?  As Rosemarie had indicated, who is applying for this?  Is it Montauk Student, East End bus company or some other entity?  Montauk supposedly has the need but we see buses labeled “East End Bus Transport” and we see a number of multiple names.  Is depot being requested and approved for Montauk only or for other firms that contractors subcontract with Montauk?  In two years, could this be Ardsley Bus and not Montauk?  What are the ramifications if we start having a turnover of occupants of this property?  Again, I ask a question on the fueling and potential pollution that I’ve yet to see addressed.  Response #22 in the June 19th, 2015 correspondence talks about a proposed refueling installation, a new facility.  How has and is the existing fuel filling operation functioning for the past year and the foreseeable future until the application is reviewed and a determination made.  We saw pictures earlier of fuel spillage on the side of buses.  They are now cleaned as part of refueling operations.  Where are those small cumulative amounts of fuel that drip out of nozzles for 60 plus buses during daily refueling operations going now onto the item-4 and into the ground as there is no current pavement or collection system.  Who will address this current situation and when?  This is still an incomplete application and the proposal that is not appropriate for the hamlet of Verplanck or the town.  I therefore request the application be rejected by this Planning Board.  Thank you.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Ms. Julie Burns stated my name is Julie Burns.  You guys have seen me a couple of times before.  I wanted to basically share with you a couple of videos, numerous videos that I have filmed from my front windows of the buses and the employee cars traveling past in front of my house.  This is a set of videos that were shot in one day.  I happened to be home on October 8th and I started with – I put my phone up on the window ledge and just kept hitting play so I’ve got a number of videos that show the speeding buses; in this instance, this a repetitive number of buses coming down the street.  I think there was four particular buses in this series.  This happens a lot.  The buses get backed up at the light, at Broadway and 6th Street, they turn onto 6th and they come down 6th Street…

Mr. Jim Creighton asked were those shown to us, because there were a number of buses or because they were speeding?

Ms. Julie Burns responded just he repetitive.  That was the number of buses.  That’s not speeding.  That’s a nice speed for them to be driving at.  By the way, I live on 6th just past Highland between the depot and Highland Avenue so I am the house that gets every single bus 4 times a day.  There are a couple of videos Chris that say there should be a speeding bus number 1.  These are all shot in regular time.  I didn’t fast forward or nothing and they’re all very brief because they’re going so fast.  This is a 30 mph zone.  The bus is coming down the hill from Broadway.  That’s past my house every day.  There are children that live in the house down between my house and Montauk.  There are children that live in the house next to me.  There is K-9 kindergarten across the street where you’ve got people out walking their dogs before they put them in their cars and that just happens to be – that’s not as fast as some of them but that’s just one morning I got in my car to go to work and that bus was zipping by my driveway.  These videos here are of the employee cars.  You see the buses go down and then the employees leave and some of them drive very slow, they’re probably the ones that I’ve yelled at a few times and then you have employees like that, that drive by so fast without any consideration for the people that are living there on the street or in the community.  
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked how do you know they’re employees?

Ms. Julie Burns responded because if you’re standing there at the window, it’s a dead end street and you see the cars go down, there’s only so many cars that go down the street.  These are the buses, they’re coming in and then some leave, there’s a series of cars that come out and you just start to recognize the cars and you recognize the people.  There’s a couple of repeat offenders every day that I see.  I don’t leave for work until 9 o’clock in the morning so I catch the buses leaving.  I catch the buses coming back, the employees coming in, the employees leaving and this is one day of video and that was me sitting there for maybe 15-20 minutes with my phone, leaning on my window just hitting record.  This goes on for hours.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked have you shared these with Montauk or with the police?

Ms. Julie Burns responded I actually found an email that I had sent to Ken Hoch in Code Enforcement on October 30th of 2014 complaining about the speed of the buses and the speed of the employee cars and it’s time we had the state police down there.  They set up a radar detector and as soon as the buses saw the state officer standing there, every bus after that slowed down.  

Mr. Jim Creighton asked is it taken after that or…

Ms. Julie Burns responded this was taken October 8th of 2015.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so before the police were there.

Ms. Julie Burns responded I’m talking back a year ago and basically in Ken’s email – I spoke to the on-site supervisor and I was complaining about all the buses parked on the street that they’ve moved back into the lot and they’re going to have regular safety meetings and remind the drivers about the speed and they’ve also met with the state police and the police chief in Buchanan.  Over a year ago, Montauk was contacted about the fact that ‘hey, your drivers are driving too fast on our residential streets.’  These drivers have a total disregard for the people that are living there.  They have a total disregard for anyone walking on the street and my personal feeling is that if the town knowingly approves this, you’re saying this is an acceptable behavior.  If you’re moving a business in the community, you want to be a good neighbor.  Montauk is not a good neighbor.  There are other pictures that I had sent…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they have them. 

Ms. Julie Burns continued of the buses that are parked down at the end of the street.  The Highway Department, I don’t know how many months ago, put up ‘no parking’ signs from the bottom of 6th all the way up to Highland.  Every morning, you go out, and there are buses parked at the bottom of the hill.  Sometimes it’s two or three, sometimes it’s one.  I came back from an appointment this afternoon at 2:09 and there were three full size buses and a mini bus just parked at the bottom of the street.  This is a no parking zone.  Why does Montauk feel that it’s okay for them to park their buses there?  It’s a staging area, whatever they’re using it for, it’s a no parking area.  You have people from the community that like to go down 6th Street, they turn around at the bottom and they can’t turn around at the bottom because there’s buses lined up at the bottom of the hill.  I think that was really – then I had one other picture of a bus turning from Broadway onto 6th Street.  This is a regular occurrence to see these buses come, they go to make the turn, it’s a right-hand turn from Broadway onto 6th and they cross the double yellow line trying to make the turn because the beautiful streetscape work that was done years ago, put in sidewalks, all the plants and everything, it’s wonderful except now these buses that are trying to make this turn; some drivers make it, some don’t.  More often, they don’t make the turn correctly and they’re crossing the double yellow so anyone approaching that light has to stop before the light to allow this bus to make its turn.  If you happen to be stopped there when these row of buses come down Broadway, you sit there and pray and hope that your car is not going to get hit on the being that I leave that way every single day.  I personally am impacted.  Anyone else going through there is impacted.  The only odd people say that ‘well, you know this used to be the oil.  There’s oil trucks coming and going.’  But when that was happening, we didn’t have sidewalks.  You could fit two cars very easily at the intersection of 6th and Broadway to make that right-hand turn.  There was plenty of room to make the turn onto 6th.  That doesn’t exist anymore.  You now have potentially 92 buses whether they be full size or the mini buses making that turn twice a day and it’s an accident waiting to happen.  I hope that whatever re-evaluation or decision or deal that’s made with the town regarding Montauk that this site be used for a bus depot because it is not the right place to have it.  It is impacting me personally because I live with this every day and it’s miserable but it’s impacting everyone in the surrounding communities, the surrounding streets as well.  I just get the speed so please say ‘no’ when it comes back to your desk.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just on those points.  If you recall sort of towards the end of the school year last year, there were several meetings with the applicant, discussions about monitors training their drivers, picking up garbage.  I think we should probably revisit that with the applicant.  It has been 5 or 6 months and maybe there’s a need to get back together with him and talk about parking at the bottom of the street and everything that he had been doing better 6 months ago, so we’ll reconnect with him.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that would be a letter to him maybe asking him to discuss what he’s done with respect to that or what?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, based on comments that were made before, he had monitors out there.  He was supposedly doing a better job picking up the garbage, trying to tell his employees not to speed.  We would have to remind him of all of that and also we’d have to get Code Enforcement out there with respect to parking at the end of 6th Street which obviously is not permitted. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated also, some of the questions that were posed.  Traffic, unless I missed it, the traffic study didn’t happen in September?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, it hasn’t happened yet. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated and then the historical, the liaison with…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right, that was another study that is on hold.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it still has to go on, okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated now, just to remind you, they did their own archeological study.  The state signed off on it and 3-4 months ago it was determined that we should take a look at it with our consultant and that is on hold temporarily.

Mr. Robert Foley asked my last question.  We had an email from an individual but there’s also a Riverkeeper email in here and pictures about the buses close to the river and the possible, potential of discharge and Pollution and toxic discharge.  He’s not here to speak? 
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, I’m in contact with him regularly and a big packet of information was sent to Riverkeeper at his request and he keeps Riverkeeper informed.  Now, I had the same discussion with him that I had with other residents, told him what was going to happen tonight but told him he was more than welcome to come to the hearing and speak.

Mr. Robert Foley stated just curious.  So he’s not Riverkeeper but he’s supplying…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, he’s a concerned citizen who has kept Riverkeeper informed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes, because the Riverkeeper would have the capability and the standing to really look at that and give comment.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and of course material would come with that particular letterhead, wouldn’t it, if there was something that had come directly from Riverkeeper?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anyone else who wishes to make a comment regarding this application?  We thank you all for coming out tonight and for sharing your particular concerns, issues with regard to this application.  As I said before, we will be pulling it for the time being.  It should return, hopefully, early next year, January at the earliest and a lot, hopefully by that time, will have come to head one way or another and then we can move forward or continue on with the application.  Again, thank you to for your attendance and we will – you’ll be informed about when this will hit the Planning Board agenda again.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you can just keep in touch with my office.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we’re going to adjourn this month to month?  Or just until January?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded definitely until January.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair, I’ll move that we adjourn this hearing until January of 2016.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.
Ms. Muscolo said look how many people are interested.  Verplanck is not very big and look how many people have come. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have seen your interest and we are happy that you are able to come out.  Thank you again.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:
PB 4-14  a. Application of Mongoose Inc. for the property of Mongoose Inc., Commercial Real Estate Asset Management Inc., and JPG Cortlandt Inc., for Preliminary Plat approval and Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 6 lot subdivision (5 building lots and 1 open space parcel) of a 128.8 acre parcel of property located on the south side of Maple Avenue and on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive as shown on a 5 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision of Abee Rose Situate in the Town of Cortlandt, Westchester County, NY” prepared by Badey & Watson Surveying and Engineering PC, latest revision dated July 20, 2015.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is the application having to do with Abee Rose Development on the east side of Dickerson Road and Hilltop Drive.  We will be removing this from the agenda tonight and rescheduling it for our December meeting.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we remove this from the agenda and reschedule for the December meeting. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 14-13    b.
Application and Final Environmental Impact Statement dated October 1, 2015 of Acadia Cortlandt Crossing, LLC for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 130,000 sq. ft. shopping center for property located at 3144 East Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 21 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Crossing” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe, LLP latest revision dated October 1, 2015. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have received the FEIS for this particular application and we are prepared, I believe, some of us anyway, to discuss some of our own concerns or questions or whatever regarding the FEIS.  I have read it, not entirely, I have not finished my own review of it because we received it only a couple of weeks ago.  I’ve received it and looked at it, especially with respect to the concerns that this board drafted to the applicant and I think, as far as I can tell, most of the issues or concerns that we had have been addressed, although I’m not sure that everybody feels on the board that their concern was addressed satisfactorily.  So, at this point, we can have any board member who wishes to sort of delve into an area of concern, but before we do that I’m going to ask Chris to sort of identify a few of the areas that we discussed at the work session that certainly would have to become part of the conditions for Resolution once this is approved.  
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there were just a couple of things that I found in reviewing the FEIS which we probably should have found beforehand which will get back to the applicant but they had a math error with respect to calculating their square footage on 2-2 #5.  They only calculated – did you get that one?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded I did indeed.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the math is all wrong in that one and then it’s another minor one but on page 2-2, page #11 regarding the parking; their numbers don’t match up, their site plan shows 610 and their text shows 616 but above that they didn’t really answer the question.  I think the question was: in the parking lot there are several distinct areas where cars are going to be parked over by one of the outbuildings, in back by the stream, on the side and I think the question was to delineate those particular areas: 40 here, 20  here, 500 there.  They would need to revise the site plan for that.  Then, the other one, which I think we discussed before was a difference in the number of employees which I thought was a mistake but I think it takes into account the difference between the DEIS plan which was 170,000 square feet and the FEIS plan because their numbers didn’t match.  I think one said 490 and one said 402 or something like that.  But, those were the particular ones that I found and then Bob and I think some of you may have more general site plan comments which are always one of the issues of whether we’re talking about site plan or FEIS.  I’m sure maybe Steve might have a couple.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the DEIS project, they note – and I don’t recall this so help me, that originally it was 4 buildings?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded maybe, I’d have to remind myself.  I think the outbuilding was bigger…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the second floor, I understand that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well no, I think they only had three outbuildings along the front.  That’s actually another slight error is that the freestanding buildings shrunk.  The one used to be 12,580 feet now it’s 10,580 feet but I’ll check that.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated there’s the chart on table 1.1 when they compare the DEIS to the FEIS project and they talk about it going from 4 to 5 from DEIS to FEIS and if that’s true, again I didn’t go back to check, then there should be some narrative in the body of the FEIS when they talk about major changes that they place, I think on page 1-4 and I think a few other places.  I think that’s a significant change that should be noted.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked page 1-4?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded 1-4 they talk about the modifications of the DEIS from the DEIS to the FEIS.  I think there are a couple of other places where it is as well. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else who has something that they need to get into the record?
Mr. Robert Foley stated just discussions we had in the recent past about a fence at the end of Lucs Lane or into the wood buffer, the tree buffer to protect the integrity of Lucs Lane residents and to discourage any parking there to walkthrough to the so-called meadow or half meadow or whatever or into the Cortlandt Crossing.  Do we have to put that in writing?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I’ll put that back in the memo.  Just procedurally, I think we discussed at the work session is they will be back in December as an adjourned public hearing with more information on the landscaping in the front, some more information I think on the meadow, hopefully maybe they’ll show a fence on their site plan or at least be able to say why they don’t want to show a fence on their site plan along Lucs Lane but they’ll be back for the site plan in December.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the idea of the fence, I don’t know if you could have a discreet fence, not to put this fence that’s going to be staring the Lucs Lane residents in the face, but something in the wood buffer.  

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we can make sure during the site plan review that the fence is behind a row of trees or a tree line and not necessarily in front of the tree line.

Mr. Robert Foley stated okay, good.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anyone else?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I make a motion that we transmit the changes to the applicant in terms of the FEIS…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we actually would be transmitting them back to the Town Board…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated thank you, to the Town Board…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so I’ll draft that memo.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked we’re not adopting it yet?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded no we’re not.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked are we going to have another discussion about it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded don’t forget you’re not adopting it.  You can give me additional comments but I have to write the comment memo back to the Town Board prior to November 27th because that’s the end of their comment period.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so what am I doing?  Am I adjourning this to…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you’re sort of announcing that this will be on the December agenda as a public hearing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated my motion is to transmit to the Town Board as well as bring this back under ‘old business’…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated under ‘public hearing’ on the site plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m sorry, under ‘public hearing’ on the FEIS.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the site plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated on the site plan.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS: 

PB 9-15      a.
Application of the Hendrick Hudson Free Library for amended Site Development Plan approval for a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the existing building located at 185 Kings Ferry Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Amended Site Development Plan – Hendrick Hudson Library” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated October 15, 2015 and on a 4 page set of drawings entitled “Hendrick Hudson Free Library – Children’s Room Addition” prepared by Lothrop Associates, LLP dated October 16, 2015 (see prior PB 10-95).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how are you?  Would you just identify yourself and begin discussing what you plan to do here.
Ms. Jill Davis stated my name is Jill Davis.  I’m the Director of the Hudson Free Library and what we would like to do is to have a 1,200 square foot addition to our children’s room approved.  We’re looking to do the addition because we have run out of material space believe it or not.  Our books are stuffed on those shelves in there and it actually makes it very difficult for parents and children to be able to go through the books and pick out books.  The main purpose of this is to be able to expand our collection and continue to buy new materials without having to weed out the old materials in order to make room.  We also would like to add two additional study rooms because right now our study rooms are used constantly.  We have three study rooms and then a small conference room which are constantly being used so this would be for more soundproof space.  We have a lot of people who come in and like not to have quite as much noise around.  We’re looking to also put in some soundproof rooms and the last thing was we would actually be expanding our program room because we offer so many outreach programs to the community, our space gets used up with materials and then there’s not enough room to have the children in the program room so we end up having to limit the number of people that can attend our programs.  Those are the reasons we’d like to put the addition on.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I have a quick question: why don’t you go ahead and then…

Mr. Jim Lothrop stated I was just going to introduce myself.  I’m Jim Lothrop, Lothrop Associates Architects.  We’ve been privileged to work on the Hendrick Hudson Library for over – since the mid 1970s when we moved you from a small house and renovated the fire station and then built this building and now we’re looking at one more addition to it.  Ms. Jill talked about – this is a 1,200 square foot addition, parking is one consideration and we have shown on the parking lot that we have the capacity to add 6 more cars which would resolve the requirement for parking.  We would like to land bank those cars and we would like your permission to land bank those cars because we don’t need the parking spaces based on the proven record of parking at the library but if it’s determined that they are needed we’re fully capable and willing to add those 6 spaces in.  That’s basically what we’re talking about tonight.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so last time when you were here you got a Variance on the parking as well, for the last addition and I think it went from something like 86 to 67 so you’re saying that 67 that you currently have is adequate?

Mr. Jim Lothrop responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we might have briefly discussed this, this will be the first time the Planning Board formally would be granting a parking Special Permit.  As Steve pointed out, you’ve done it informally at Pike’s Plaza there on Route 6, their site plan showed some parking but we’ve re-written the code now where you would, as part of your approval, if you so desire, would issue a parking Special Permit to waive these 6 spaces so they don’t have to go to the Zoning Board.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but the waiver would still allow those spots to be banked if it became obvious that those spots were needed, they’d come back…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they’re shown on the site plan as they can be built and we’d have to work the language that they would have to be built based on certain triggers.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked and those specific 6 spaces would be identified as the ones where the waiver exists at this particular point.
Mr. Jim Creighton asked can you describe the rain guard elements and what your plans are for, I guess, getting the word out to the wider community and I assume it’s not just to handle your rain water but also to help the town and help the people who are building and renovating around to sort of handle their water more appropriately.

Ms. Jill Davis responded I can talk to the fact that the Hendrick Hudson Free Library is the first certified green library in Westchester County.  We’ve gone through the certification program with Westchester Business Council and Westchester Green Business Association.  Educating the public to the advantages of being environmentally friendly is something that’s very near and dear to us.  I don’t think they’re in these plans but also we will be putting solar panels on the building too so that also shows our environmental commitment.  As far as what it’s going to look like, Jim can speak to that, but I can tell you that we can – awesome staff: they will do programming.  They will do story times out there.  Part of the addition will allow for us to have a little outside area where we can actually hold story times outside so there will be a lot of educational purposes to this also. 

Mr. Jim Creighton asked have you considered adding placards or some kind of signage to let people who are walking the grounds so they know that it’s not just looking pretty but it’s also serving a function they can sort of learn passively as well?
Ms. Jill Davis responded yes, definitely we would.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is a requirement of the Engineering Department and state regulations but it’s still a creative way to meet the requirement rather than simply piping it.  It’s been reviewed by our Engineering Division already in previous discussions.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated Chris can scroll over on the screen.  There’s actual small detail of what the rain guard will look like.  It’s an excellent educational opportunity along with being functionality and we would be happy to supply the library some informative brochures and placards for their garden area.

Mr. Jim Lothrop stated one of the pieces we’re quite excited about that is because of the way the roof slopes off this new children’s area, this roof drainage will come off right at the end of the children’s area, it’s all glassed in and you’ll notice we’ve put the rain guard right at the edge of the building there so this will be a very educational component just for the children themselves.  When it rains, there’ll be a waterfall coming down there.  When it sprinkles there’ll be a trickle coming down there so they’ll see it.  It’s not buried.  It’s extremely visible. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other questions?

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have a question. On your drawings, the addition juts out to what area, where the main entrance is – I’m trying to remember.  I’ve been there.

Ms. Jill Davis responded so the main entrance to our building is on the back side of the library so this addition is actually towards the Kings Ferry Road.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so towards Kings Ferry and not Coachlight Square?

Ms. Jill Davis continued well it’s on the Coachlight Square side but it’s their driveway is where the addition actually is.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it’s only what, one floor?  Are you two stories?  I forgot.

Mr. Jim Lothrop responded the building is a two-story building.  The roof of the children’s area is coming off of the eave of that two-story roof and continuing on down.  If you look on the picture on the lower left there, you can see the hipped roof up on top, the existing roof, and we’re just continuing that roof straight down.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked this area here?

Mr. Jim Lothrop responded yes, that’s it thank you.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so from the viewscape, would be on Kings Ferry Road?  It won’t impact any of the nearby neighbors, the immediate adjacent neighbors?

Ms. Jill Davis responded from the opposite side.  Our driveway is on the side where we have neighboring houses.  This will be on the other side.  So, it’s the Coach Light side, but it’s their driveway and I think if I’m looking at the drawings correctly, even with the rain guard it’s going to come out just to where the building ends now right?

Mr. Jim Lothrop responded it doesn’t even go out as far as the building goes.

Ms. Jill Davis stated so our front lawn will still stay intact.

Mr. Jim Lothrop stated no impact to the front lawn really.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, excellent. 

Mr. Jim Creighton asked Madame Chair we’re referring this back to staff?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded our expectation is it’s a quick turnaround because you’re going to be back here in a couple of weeks because of Thanksgiving Holiday we accelerated the work session and the meeting, not the meeting but the work session so we’re going to try to get the review memo done really fast so you can – there will be minimal comments but you can respond to those comments and hopefully they’ll be back at the December meeting for a site inspection to move it along.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff and look at it next time.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair, I move that we adjourn at 8:15.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, DECEMBER 1, 2015
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